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TOWN OFFICE 

116 Vincent Ave. W, Box 256 

Churchbridge, SK, S0A 0M0 

OFFICE: (306) 896-2240 
ON CALL: (306) 896-7825 

Hours: Monday - Friday 
9 a.m.-12 p.m.; 1-5 p.m. 

Email:  
churchbridge@sasktel.net 

 

Mayor 

Jim Gallant 
 

Councilors 

Colleen Craig 
Jared Melnyk 
Carter Prier 
Ralph Soltys 
Russ Thies 

Cindy Larson 
 

Acting Administrator 

Renea Paridaen 
 

Administrative Assistant 

Cindy Buchberger 

 

Foreman 

Jason Poppenheim 

 

Upcoming Council  

Meetings 

All meetings start at 7 p.m. 

 

Monday, October 19 

Monday, November 16 

Monday, December 21 

Monday, January 11 

 

Transfer Site Winter  

Hours 

  Tuesday: 1-5 p.m. 

Saturday: 1-5 p.m. 

COVID-19 and ELECTIONS 

To ensure safety of voters and Election Offi-

cials the following protocols must be fol-

lowed:  

 Physical distancing and maximum gath-

ering measures will be followed. Voters 

will be asked to stay 2 metres (6 feet) 

apart and voters must limit their time in 

the facility. 

 We strongly recommend wearing a mask 

upon entering the community centre and 

please practice proper hand hygiene and 

coughing/sneezing etiquette. 

 Hand sanitizer stations will be available. 

Please use hand sanitizer prior to enter-

ing main hall area.  

 Floor signage will be placed to direct 

social distancing in line. 

 Election officials will be wearing masks 

and face shields. Sneeze guards will be 

in place.  

 Single use pencils will be provided for 

voters.                                  continued-> 

“Churchbridge - Proud past, exciting future” 

MUNICIPAL ELECTIONS 2020  

TOWN OF CHURCHBRIDGE 

 FALL 2020 

Every four years a Municipal Election must 

be held for the position of Councillor (6) and 

Mayor (1).  

Our 2020 candidates for Mayor are: 

 GALLANT, Jim 

 JOHNSTON, Bill 

 KING, Kat 

Our 2020 candidates for Councillor are: 

 ANTOSH-CUSITAR, Jody 

 CAYO, Lyn 

 GOSSELIN, Rob 

 HORSEMAN, Gary 

 SOLTYS, Ralph 

 THIES, Nicholas 

 THIES, Russell 

 VAUGHAN, Peter 

VOTING 

To vote in the town election you must: 

 be a Canadian citizen; 

 be at least 18 years of age and one of the 

following; 

 have lived in Saskatchewan for at 

least six consecutive months immediately 

before election day and: 

 lived in the municipality (or on land 

now in the municipality) for at least three 

consecutive months immediately before 

election day; or 

 be the owner of assessable land situ-

ated in the municipality (or land now situ-

ated in the municipality) for at least three 

consecutive months immediately before 

election day. 

 

Voters must bring with them valid identifi-

cation or they will not be permitted to vote.  

Photo ID (i.e. drivers license, ID card issued 

by SGI) is your best option. Accepted photo 

ID is government-issued, valid and has your 

photo, name and address. Canadian passports 

are not acceptable as they do not display your 

address. However, if paired with another 

document that does have this information it 

could be accepted (i.e. bank statement or re-

cent utility bill (within 6 months of election). 

 

Did you know? . Even though 6 councillor 

positions are held within the Town, a voter 

does not have to vote for 6 candidates. For 

example, if 8 residents run for Council, a 

voter may choose to only vote for 4 out of the 

8 candidates. The 6 candidates with the high-

est amount of votes after all ballots are 

counted would then be elected.  

The 2020 Municipal Elections Advance 

poll will be held November 5, 2020, from 6 

p.m. to 9 p.m. at the Community Centre. 

The main election day will be held on No-

vember 9, 2020, from 9 a.m. to 8 p.m. at 

the Churchbridge Community Centre.  



WHATôS NEW? 

COVID AND ELECTIONS PROTOCOL CONTôD 

 Surfaces in the polls will be disinfected between voters. 

 If you feel unwell, please choose to wait until the next 

open poll date, or request curbside voting, wear a mask 

and sanitize often. 

 

If you have any questions or concerns about voting, please 

contact the Town Office. 

 

MEEP FUNDING 

The Town of Churchbridge received funding from the Pro-

vincial Governmentôs Municipal Economic Enhancement 

Program (MEEP) in the amount of $128, 781. This funding 

will be used to complete the surveying and development of 

the lots along Cedar Crescent on the east side of town.  

 

SAFE RESTART FUNDING & REIMBURSEMENT 

The Government has released the Safe Restart Agreement 

funding. This funding is allotted for COVID-19 related ex-

penses to allow facilities to re-open and continue program-

ming that they may not have been able to do due to the ex-

pense of the cleaning supplies and manpower required to 

meet regulations. The Town of Churchbridge has received 

$53,450 and this will be distributed between Town facilities, 

Public Works, and Community Groups for the purchase of 

cleaning equipment and supplies. If you are involved in a 

Churchbridge Group and purchased COVID related supplies, 

please submit applicable receipts to the Town Office ASAP. 

 

CAMPGROUND PLAYGROUND 

When CPS installed their new 

playground, the old structure was 

provided to the Town. This sum-

mer Town Staff worked hard to 

install the structure and it is now 

open in the Campgrounds, includ-

ing 2 brand new swingsets! 

 

SIDEWALK REPLACEMENT 

This month the replacement of the section of sidewalk along 

Vincent Ave E going east from BB Liquor and Variety down 

to TimCo was completed by Wilf Miller Construction. 

Thank you to Wilf for the wonderful job! 

 

WALKING PATH 

The first section of the Churchbridge Walking Path has been 

completed. The path begins at Heritage Park on the corner of 

Tanner and Kitto and takes you through the tree line at the 

campgrounds. Thank you to Rob Gosselin and our Town 

Staff for all their hard work, and thank you to Churchbridge 

Credit Union for their donation of $3000 which was used to 

purchase the crusher dust for Phase 1.  

RO UPDATE 

Tendering commenced in September and a bid was accepted. 

Erickson Contracting and Management received the tender for the 

RO system and will mobilize to site October 13/2020. The esti-

mated date of activation of the RO system is mid April 2021! 

 

BUSINESS SIGN CORRIDOR 

The Town has began a new signage corridor along HWY 16 on 

the north side (between Lovel St. and Raikes St. N). Businesses 

that wish to have signage installed in this corridor can contact the 

Town Office at 306-896-2240 for more information. 

 

WASTE MANAGEMENT BYLAW UPDATE 

Bylaw 2015-006: Waste Management Bylaw has been amended 

with Bylaw 2020-012. The amendment makes the following 

changes:  

 Metal may be taken to the transfer site at no charge (thia 

does not include wire, which should be thrown in the bin 

and will require a ticket) 

 Concrete (with no rebar) - $20/coupon for 1/2 ton load 

 The Transfer site will be CLOSED if temperature reaches ï

30 Celsius or +40 Celsius.  

 One 5 pack of compostable bags will be provided to each 

taxable property within Town Limits for garden 

waste/grass clipping. Rolls can be picked up from the 

Town Office. One 5 pack of bags will be provided during 

the following months: one in May, one in September, & 

one in October. An extra roll will cost $2.20 plus tax.  

 

CHURCHBRIDGE TRANSFER SITE INFORMATION 

The Transfer Site has switched to Winter Hours. The hours will 

be as follows until April 30, 2021:  

 Tuesday 1 p.m.ð5 p.m. 

 Saturday 1 p.m.ð5 p.m. 

Make sure to say hello to our new Transfer Site Attendant, David 

Weston Sr., who took over the position in August 2020!  

Please see the included pamphlet ñResident Garbage and Recy-

cling Programò for more information about our Transfer Site. 

 

LIBRARY HOURS 

The Churchbridge Public Library will be making their Summer 

Hours their permanent hours. Therefore library hours will remain 

as follows: 

Tues: 1 p.m.ð7 p.m. 

WedðFri: 1 p.m.ð5 p.m. 

 

New magnets will be available soon and will go out with the 

January 2021 newsletter. 

 



GENERAL ITEMS OF INTEREST 

BUILDING AND DEVELOPMENT PERMITS 

Building permits now must be submitted with a completed 

development permit to be approved per Zoning Bylaw 

2017-011.  

What is the difference between a development permit 

and a building permit?  

 - A Development permit acknowledges the use of land 

and buildings and its compliance with the Official Com-

munity Plan and Zoning Bylaw. Development permits are 

required for any undertaking that changes the property or 

its use.  

 - A Building Permit refers to building construction and 

compliance with the National Building Code of Canada. 

Every application for a Development Permit to construct, 

erect, place, alter, repair, renovate or reconstruct a building 

also requires the submission of a Building Permit  

For more information about these permits and what pro-

jects require them, please contact the Town Office. 

 

EMO VOLUNTEERS NEEDED 
The Town of Churchbridge is updating the Emergency 

Measures Operations Plan. The plan requires volunteers 

who would be called upon to go door to door in their area 

if there was an emergency. The individual would issue 

notices or notify residents of what is happening. The fol-

lowing areas still require volunteers: 

- Vincent Ave W 

- Raikes St. N. 

- Vincent Ave E (Hwy #80 portion) 

- Rankin Road 

- Raikes St. S.  

- Rudy St. 

- Wickes Ave. 

- Bridger W. 

- Rathgeber Ave. 

- Vincent Ave. E. 

- Church St. 

- Cedar Cres. 

- Kitto St. 

- Allan Ave. 

- Bridger E.  

- Stoney Rd. 

If you are interested in volunteering please contact the 

Town Office at 306-896-2240.  

 

CONTAMINATED RECYCLING  

Contaminated Recycling consists of residents putting 

items into a particular bin, for which it does not belong. 

Contaminated recycling costs the Town of Churchbridge 

on average $150-$300 per month. The Town Staff and 

Council ask that you be mindful when tossing items into 

the Blue Bins. For more information on garbage and recy-

cling, please see the pamphlet provided. 

DEVELOPMENT APPEALS BOARD 

The Town of Churchbridge is seeking one (1) member to join a 

Development Appeals Board. The Development Appeals Board 

is instrumental in carrying out our Zoning Bylaw. A resident 

affected by the administration of the Zoning Bylaw under the 

Property and Development Act may appeal to the board, and 

the Board will aid in resolving the conflict. The Board is re-

quired to have a minimum of three (3) members, which must 

include a chairperson and a secretary. The members of this 

board cannot be a council member, a municipal employee, a 

member of a municipal planning commission/district planning 

commission or regional planning authority.  

 

Council shall determine: 

 The terms of office of each member of the board; 

 The manner in which vacancies are to be filled; 

 The renumeration and expenses, if any, payable to each 

member 

 

The members of the board shall choose a chairperson among 

themselves and Council shall appoint a secretary of the board 

and prescribe the terms of office, renumeration and duties of 

the secretary. If you are interested in being a part of this board 

or would like more information please contact the town office.  

 

SEWER REMINDER 

Please do not flush the following items:  

 Shop rags or Paper Towel 

 Makeup wipes and feminine products 

 Diapers or Baby wipes 

 Dog toys 

These are not made to breakdown and can clog the lines and 

this is expensive to fix. The last clogged line cost the Town of 

Churchbridge $2079 to repair, not including Town labour.  
 

PEST CONTROL 

The Town of Churchbridge is seeking one (1) volunteer pest 

control officer. Pest control officers are contacted by the town 

in the event of a complaint regarding rodents, birds or other 

small wildlife. Pest control officers are required to submit the 

following to be appointed: 

 - Recent criminal record check 

 - General commercial liability insurance in the amount of 

$1,000,000 (this can be obtained from SGI and the individual 

would be reimbursed upon submitting a copy to the Town Of-

fice) 

 - Valid Firearms license 

 

Interested individuals please contact the Town Office. 



REMINDERS AND UPCOMING EVENTS 

ATV SNOWMOBILE BYLAW 

A reminder that per our ATV Bylaw 

(Bylaw 2015-015) and Snowmobile Bylaw 

(Bylaw 2015-016) a person is authorized 

to operate an ATV or snowmobile on the 

travelled portion of any municipal lane or 

street ONLY for the purpose of leaving or 

entering the town at its shortest distance.  

 

PARKING PROTOCOL 

As per the Operation of Vehicles and 

Parking Bylaw 2012-009, a vehicle should 

be parked off the pavement to ensure they 

are not impeding the road. Snow will be 

on the ground shortly and our streets are 

more accessible if vehicles are parked off 

the street. 

 

 SNOW REMOVAL 

The Town loader has a wing which will reduce the amount of 

snow left on driveway approaches but not eliminate it. Unless this 

windrow is significant (more than 12 inches), clearing the wind-

row would be the responsibility of the resident. Thank you for 

your cooperation. 

 

ANIMALS 

Please pick up after your animals. It helps keep our town looking 

(and smelling) clean and tidy.  Please utilize the garbage cans 

posted around town. Please keep cats from running at large by 

keeping them indoors or supervising them while outdoors.  

 

WATER LINE FLUSHING 

Water Line Flushing will take place October 19th-23rd. There 

may be some water discoloration at this time and it is advised not 

to wash whites. Please note the water pressure may also be lower 

than normal. We thank you for your cooperation during this time. 

 

TRICK OR TREATING 

Halloween is almost here! A reminder to add reflective tape to 

your costume or wear glo-sticks while trick-or-treating, especially 

if your costume is dark in colour.   

 

SCHOOL ZONE 

School is back in session. Please be aware at all pedestrian cross-

ings, and observe the school zone speed limit of 30 km/h. Thank 

you for your cooperation. 

 

PAVING 

Mobile Paving completed work repaving a section of Raikes 

Street North and patching areas throughout town at the end of 

September. Thank you to Mobile Paving for their great work! 

Community Events Schedule 

 Oct 19ðRegular Council Meeting @ 7 p.m. in the Main Hall 

 Oct 19-23ðWater Main Flushing 

 Oct 26ðProvincial Election Day @ Community Centre in the Main Hall 

 Oct 31ðGSSD Elections @ Community Centre in the Main Hall 

 Nov 5ðAdvance Polls 6 p.m.ð9 p.m. @ Community Centre in the Main Hall 

 Nov 9ðMunicipal Election Day 9 a.m.ð8 p.m. @ Community Centre Main Hall 

 Nov 16ðRegular Council Meeting  7 p.m. @ Community Centre Main Hall 

 Nov 23-25ðKaminski Arena 24 Hours of Christmas Online Auction 

 Dec 21ðRegular Council Meeting 7 p.m. @ Community Centre Main Hall 

 Dec 31ðProperty Taxes Due 

 Dec 31ðUtility Bills Due 

 

*Check out the link provided for more upcoming events at the Kaminski Arena. 

https://www.churchbridgearena.com/schedule    

THANK YOU! 

The Town of Churchbridge would like to thank the fol-

lowing sponsors for their generous donations to the 

Churchbridge Aquatic Centre (CAC) this past season:  

Community Initiative Fund $5000, Canada Summer 

Jobs $8156,  Churchbridge Credit Union $5000 and 

the Churchbridge Recreation Board $2550. 

 

The Town of Churchbridge would also like to thank all 

the volunteers of the Cemetery Committee, Chur-

chbridge in Bloom, and our Campground Volunteers 

for all of their hard work this past season! It was very 

much appreciated and our town is lucky to have so 

many dedicated volunteers.  

**Auction items  can be dropped off at the Town Office during 

regular business hours. ** 


